



The Role of Catholic Missionaries in Development of Health Services in Matengo Highlands from 1899-1961

Beatrice K. Mgina
History Department, Saint Augustine University of Tanzania
P.O.Box 307, Mwanza- Tanzania

Abstract

This paper provides an in-depth examination of the role of Catholic missionaries in development of health services in Matengo highlands south-western of Tanzania from 1899 to 1961. The main objective of this study was to examine how the Catholic missionaries developed health services in Matengo highlands from 1899 to 1961 by tracing back to the arrival of the catholic missionaries in Matengo highlands, identifying and explaining the Catholic missionaries' role in developing health services in Matengo highlands from 1899 to 1960. The study is based on historical design and qualitative approach. The study employed interview, documentary review and field survey in data collection. The study identifies that to the large extent, Catholic missionaries in Matengo highlands provided health services especially in rural areas where up to the end of colonial period the Matengo society had no hospitals or dispensaries apart from those established by the missionaries. The health services provided by Catholic missionaries consisted of preventive services like health education, training of midwives and vaccination and curative services like surgical and non-surgical treatments as well as nursing care activities. The paper reviews that missionary health services pioneered medical provision in the rural areas where the colonial state lacked enough resources to invest. Missionaries' plans of developing health services in Matengo highlands was done in order to entice and bring on board the local people so that their objective could be achieved. The missionaries believed that through care of the sick, the Matengo's hearts would be opened to see the goodwill of the missionaries to them and accept Christianity. Therefore, through this tactic, a lot of the Matengo people saw the goodwill of the missionaries to them and converted into Christianity. However, some of the Matengo converted to Christianity just to get social services from the missionaries but were practicing both traditional healing system and attending to the church and Hospitals. Moreover, despite the missionaries working so hard in provision of health services in Matengo highlands, the health services they provided were not able to meet the needs of all the Matengo population. Thus, this led to some of the Matengo to continue practicing their traditional healing systems as their primary health care.

Keywords— Catholic missionaries, health services, preventive services, curative services, colonialism.

BACKGROUND

The Catholic missionary activities in south-western Tanzania and Matengo highlands in particular have been discussed widely by many scholars such as Doerr O.S. B,[1] Kapinga,[2] and many others from different academic disciplines such as sociology, anthropology and history. However, there were and still are many to discuss about the role of Catholic Missionaries in development of health services in Matengo highlands. The Matengo Highlands are located in the south western part of Tanzania. They stretch from the lower reaches of River Ruhuhu (or Luhuhu) in the north to the border between Tanzania and Mozambique in the south; and from Lake Nyasa in the west to the upper reaches of River Ruvuma in the east.[3] From north to south, the distance is about 160 km, and from west to east about 70 km. The present-day administrative district of Mbinga (which up to 1960 belonged to the district of Songea) covers approximately the same area as the Matengo Highlands. It has a total area of 11,410 sq. km.[4]

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



Figure 1.1 The location of Matengo Highlands in Tanzania



Source: http://www.maps-for-free.com

The Linguistic and cultural unity of the ethnic group known today as Matengo developed from the merging of a number of ethnically diverse immigrant groups. [5] The word 'Matengo' is a plural of a word Litengo 'forest' or 'dense forest'. The name 'Matengo' identifies the area that once had natural forests in Mbinga district and parts of Nyasa where the current residents of the area (Wamatengo) arrived from different parts around the country (Tanzania) and from neighbouring countries like Malawi and Mozambique and established their settlements. [6] Due to their habits of living in the forests, other people especially their neighbourslike the Ngoni identified them as forest people (Wamatengo) which means people who live in the forests. [7] Thus, the name 'Wamatengo' means forest people.

The arrival of Catholic missionaries in south-western Tanzania in general and the Matengo highlands in particular is closely linked to the history of German colonization in Tanzania. German East Africa was colonized by the Germans from 1885 to 1918 when the British took over as a mandate territory 1n 1919.[8] During the German colonial period, the Benedictines of St. Ottilien from Germany arrived in the colony and introduced Christianity to the African population of south western Tanzania including the Matengo Highlands. 19 The starting point was when the first group of 14 missionaries left Rome in November 1887 and arrived in Dar es Salaam on 28th January 1888. After their arrival, the Benedictines established their first mission monastery at Pugu, some distance inland from Dar es Salaam in February 1888.[10] From Dar es Salaam the Benedictines evangelized southwards to the Ruvuma River where Songea is located.[11] In 1898, the Benedictines opened a station at Peramiho. [12] From Peramiho another station was opened at Kigonsera in October 1899. The Benedictines also expanded their activities in the interior of Umatengo and reached Litembo in July 1901. [13] From then, the Benedictines established different activities in Matengo highlands like mission centres, schools, dispensaries, health centres and hospitals. In case of health centres for instance, from 1899 to 1960, the Benedictine Missionaries in Umatengo established more than five health facilities. These include one hospital namely Litembo in 1914, and bedded dispensaries like Kigonsera in 1899, Mpapa in 1953, Matiri in 1954, Maguu in 1960 and Lundumato in 1960. [14]

Various studies have been conducted in Matengo highlands by different scholars, [15] In these studies, the question of the role of Catholic missionaries on development of health services in Matengo highlands was not widely discussed. Therefore, this study examined the role of Catholic Missionaries on development of health services in Matengo highlands from 1899 to 1960 by tracing back to the arrival of the catholic missionaries in Matengo highlands, Identifying, and explaining the Catholic missionaries' role in developing health services in Matengo highlands from 1899 to 1960.

• THEORETICAL FOUNDATION OF CATHOLIC MISSIONARY ROLE IN DEVELOPMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES

Theoretically, medical mission is rooted in the example of Jesus Christ, the Healer and Founder of

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



Christianity whose compassion to the sick is made clear in the Gospels where Jesus Christ and his Apostles went about curing the sick with a variety of ailments in various diseases. [16] According to Anna Dengel, missionaries' health service activity is the manifestation of the obedience of the followers of Christ to the instructions of the founder of their faith. Their emphasis on practical charity gave rise to the development of systematic nursing and hospitals. Thus, the missionary health services were provided as an expression of charity of the Good Samaritan who attended the man injured on his journey. It is the expression of Christian love to one's neighbor based on God's Great Commandment. [17]

In relation to the missionaries' health services in Africa, this theory is relevant in explaining the foundation of missionary involvement in provision of health services in Africa different to the arguments of some other scholars who explained the missionaries' health services as instruments for consolidating colonial rule. In fact, missionaries' goals in developing health services in Africa largely differed from those of the colonial powers. The missionaries believed that through care of the sick, the people's hearts would have been opened to see the goodwill of the missionaries to them and accept Christianity. While to the Colonial powers, the health of the indigenous were seen as the most valuable goods than all precious metals in the colony. Therefore, during colonial period, they supported the missionary's health services because they wanted the healthy natives to be used as source of labour power in the colony.

MATERIALS AND METHODOLOGY

The study employed historical research design basing on interviews, documentary review and field survey. The study utilized both primary and secondary sources from several Archives including the Tanzania National Archives (TNA) as well as Litembo and Peramiho hospital Archives. The archival documents included annual reports, diaries, letters, government records, hospital records as well as church records. The documents contained information about wide range of missionary health services. The study also utilized secondary and tertiary written sources from the libraries of Saint Augustine University, University of Dare es Salaam, Mbinga District library and Catholic library in Peramiho, Songea. The mentioned sources added information that are related to the study. The study as well collected information from the samples of nuns, priests, nurses, retired hospital workers and villagers who were contemporary to the medical mission activities. Besides, observation of existing artefacts, which were contemporary to the time of Catholic missionaries' medical activities, was done. Such objects included patients' wards, Old Catholic school buildings, theatre, and old graveyards of missionaries in Matengo highlands.

FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

The Arrival of Catholic Missionaries in Matengo Highlands

The Catholic missionaries arrived in south western Tanzania during the early years of German colonization in Tanzania. The political expansion of the German colony and the Catholic missionaries' activities in Tanganyika has covered the same ground geographically and chronologically. [21] In south western Tanzania, the German occupation began with the occupation of Ungoni with a centre erected at Songea in 1897. From there, the Germans annexed the Matengo Highlands and in 1899 they reached Litembo. [22] During the German colonial period, the Benedictines of St. Ottilien from Germany arrived and introduced Christianity to the African population of south-western Tanzania including Matengo Highlands [23] and also started to provide their medical assistance to the indigenous population. [24]

The Benedictines opened their first station in Matengo highlands at Kigonsera on 10th October 1899. [25] Geographically, the site of the new mission at Kigonsera attracted the missionaries due to its climate. The climate was considerably cooler and it was hoped that there would be much less danger of malaria, which so greatly disturbed the missionaries of Peramiho. Water flows from the mountain directly to the mission plot

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



and the soil was quite fertile. [26] When the first missionaries (Fr. Innozenz Hendle OSB and Br. Ivo Schweiger) arrived at Kigonsera, an elderly man called Kigonza who was much known at the area warmly received them. [27] According to oral sources, the name Kigonza was derived from his ability to lay and straighten corpses (dead bodies) by preparing them for their burial. [28] In the Matengo language, the act of stretching and embalming the corpses is called '*Kugonza*' and so the people called him 'Kigonza.' Since he was much known, even the all area around where he lived was called by his name. [29] Kigonza also gave the missionaries a portion of land where they built a wooden house, a church and set up a garden to get vegetables. Due to pronunciation errors, the missionaries gradually changed the last two letters from the word *Kigonza* and called it Kigonsera. So, the area was called Kigonsera from that time. [30]

4.2 The Role of Catholic Missionaries in Development of Health services in Matengo Highlands from 1899 to 1961

After the establishment of their settlement at Kigonsera, the missionaries continued with their main target of converting the indigenous population into Christianity. Therefore, to accomplish this, the Catholic missionaries used different ways to win the hearts of the people into Christianity because it took longer for the people themselves to find the way to the mission. The missionary work among the Matengo was slow to get going and suffered many setbacks. This was because the Benedictines arrived at the early years when the colonialists were making their entry in Umatengo. Therefore, when the population was politically unsettled while trying to cope with German colonial rule, the colonial masters showed severe brutality and harshness to the Matengo in 1902. This was showed through their harsh regulations of tax and forced labour on construction sites and suppression of Majimaji uprising of 1905. Thus, sincethe Catholic missionaries arrived around the same period and the cordial relationship between the missionaries and the colonial masters made the Matengo to lose faith on the missionaries and see them as the same oppressors and exploiters like colonialists. This even led to the Matengo uprising at Litembo in 1902. Therefore, due to such condition, the provision of medical care to the natives proved to be an indispensable means for drawing the population under the influence of Christianity. The missionaries believed that through care of the sick, the people's hearts would have been opened to see the goodwill of the missionaries in their midst [35]

The missionary's medical work in Kigonsera started from the earliest days of the missionary's life in the area. But in initial phase, the missionaries based on providing first aid to the people. [36] Up to 1900, there was no permanent building for provision of health care. The first missionaries (Fr. Innozenz and Br. Ivo) only erected temporary buildings, especially a house for themselves and a church, using the main bamboo poles and grass as building materials. [37] Further development waited until the arrival of the second superior (Fr. Johannes). The arrival of Fr. Johannes in 1901 was followed by 4 sisters who assisted him on provision of medical services. From then the development of Kigonsera gained a new impulse. The sisters were providing health care, schools were opened and the number of church attendants a little increased. [38] Apart from these developments, the population at Kigonsera did not seem to be big enough to warrant a mission or hospital there. This led health service at Kigonsera to remain under the umbrella of a dispensary. [39] Therefore, the new superior took other steps towards expanding the activities of the mission to Umatengo itself and reached Litembo in July 1901. [40]

'Litembo' is a name that identifies a particular area located in the mountainous terrain of Mbinga district before starting to descend to Lake Nyasa. It is in this area that Litembo parish was established by the Benedictine missionaries in 1914. The name Litembo is derived from a large lying rock in the area. When the Matengo people first arrived at Litembo from Mozambique, they were shocked to see such a big lying rock for the first time and in their language, they called it *Litembo* meaning a big elephant because it was very big like an elephant. Thus, from then, the area was known as Litembo. [42]

The introduction of Catholic activities at Litembo was the immediate result of Fr. Maurus Hartmann, the

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



Prefect Apostolic of South Zanzibar who in early July 1901 had travelled together with Fr. Johannes to Umatengo and also visited the shores of Lake Nyasa. [43] Fr. Maurus was greatly impressed by the dense population at the headquarters of Chief Mandawa close to the present day Litembo and decided the mission of Kigonsera to be transferred to Mandawa since the population of Kigonsera did not seem to be big enough to warrant a mission there. [44] On 12th July 1901, the missionaries met with Chief Mandawa and he agreed to put a foundation at his place. The transfer was arranged to be done after the rainy season 1901/2, but it soon turned out that the situation in the area was also not very favourable for a mission. [45]

As at Kigonsera, the missionary work among the Matengo at Litembo was slow to get going and suffered many setbacks. In September 1901, Fr. Johannes went to erect an outstation at Mandawa and then Catechist Wilhelm was placed there to build their first mission which also served as a school. They built in a traditional style as a wooden frame plastered with mud and covered with a thatched roof. This mission station in Litembo existed for a short time up to 2nd March 1902 when it was set on fire. [46]

Following the breakdown in relations between the German colonial government andthe Matengo, The Matengo became increasingly anxious to accept the catholic missionaries. The Matengo thought the missionaries were just exploiters as the colonialists. So, the missionaries had a hard time in convincing the Matengo people that they really intended to help the sick and give people the word of God andnot exploit them. It was after many meetings with the Matengo elders and leaders that the missionaries were given permission to establish their activities in Litembo. [47] However, due to such resistances of the Matengo against the German colonial government (visit page 5), for ten years, the missionaries made no attempt to build the church or any health center in the area. The church and health activities were resumed at Litembo only in 1914. [48] For all this time (up to 1914), the provision of health care was not extensively provided at Litembo. The missionaries managed to provide health care particularly first aid to few people. For many serious diseases, the Matengo were still treating themselves by their traditional medicines. [49] Even some of the traditional medical healers got a place in the healthcare system of the German East Africa. They were told to get certificate specifying illness they could treat and localities where they could practice. [50]

It was from 1914, when the provision of health service progressed slightly after Litembo parish was established by Fr. Ludger Breindl. The arrival of Fr. Ludger made the parish to undergo some changes in a number of areas including health care. Fr. Ludger and his colleagues were providing health care to the people at Litembo in the huts where they lived. Those services took the form of first aid or perhaps a small clinic where primary health care was provided. In those servicesprovided, patients were treated only ordinary diseases because the missionaries of that time did not have much knowledge of diseases and treatments, even the equipment's of those services were a big problem.

In case of preventive services, health education was highly provided to the natives during this period. Provision of health education to the Matengo was one of the major preventive health services provided by the Benedictine missionaries. [53] The missionaries used various ways such as publishing of newspapers, preaching, opening of schools as well as establishing Nursing and Midwifery College to provide health education to the Matengo. At schools for example, in Swahili language students received health education on how to prevent themselves against diseases and go to the missionary's dispensaries when facing any health problems. [54] The missionaries opened many schools on different places around Umatengo. The number of schools included bush schools, preparatory schools, catechistical schools, sub grade schools, registered schools, middle schools, secondary schools, teachers' colleges, domestic science and trade schools. Some of the earliest schools opened in Matengo highlands by the Benedictines were Kigonsera school in Kigonsera opened in 1899. All these institutions were owned and managed by the Benedictine missionaries until 1969 when they were nationalized by the independent government. [55]

Missionaries thought training the native children would be good for preventing the natives against diseases and for the future development of Christianity. However, the education service offered by these missionaries

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



was hardly accepted by the Matengo. It is not that the Matengo Highlands children did not want to go to school, but the fact was that the Catholic missionaries had established and spread schools deep into the remote interior and there were poor communication networks in the highlands. There were no railroads, no good roads except for the few constructed by the native Christians in the company of the missionaries. Thus, it was at least easier for the boys to attend to school than girls were. For the girls, the parents preferred to marry off their daughters than to send them to school or any training. This became a challenge to the missionaries training process. [56]

For all this time (up to 1914), there were only two health centres in Matengo highlands which were Kigonsera health centre and Litembo health centre. From Kigonsera to Litembo the provision of health services up to 1914 was free. [57] However, all the health activities and religious works were not to be of long duration due to the outbreak of First World War. On that war, the British rulers removed all the Germans and even their missionaries in the colony. [58] The British also managed to seize one of the missionary buildings in Litembo and turn it into the District Commissioner's Office and residence and Litembo became one of the three *Bomas* of Songea. The other *Bomas* were Songea and Milo. It was only from 1922 when the Benedictine missionaries were able to resume their work among the Matengo. [59]

The provision of health service took another shape in Matengo highlands from 1922, when the Benedictine missionaries were able to resume their work among the Matengo. In 1922, the British colonial authority recognized the Swiss Benedictine Fathers of Uznach as an official missionary society. It is in 1926, when the German missionaries were allowed to resume their work in the colony. [60] From this time, different missionary's activities started to increase in Umatengo. [61] The Matengo population also continued to experience the increase of diseases that rise due to the outbreak of wars. New diseases were experienced in Tanganyika from the time of the wars of conquest and First World War that affected the people directly. During this period the missionaries used the opportunity to expand their health facilities in the colony. [62]

In Kigonsera, after the Benedictine missionaries were allowed to resume their work in 1926, the need for building the permanent buildings for their activities was seen It was then that a large church and small patient's wards began to be built at Kigonsera. The church is still in use until now but the small patient's wards were replaced by other hospital buildings. [63] In Litembo, the provision of healthcare by the missionaries started to develop from 1930, when the four Benedictines sisters of Tutzing Germany who had knowledge and experience in the medical field and provision of health care arrived at Litembo. [64] Soon after their arrival, they carried out many activities, among them was treating and nursing the sick which were merely done by the priests. They used a temporary dispensary made up of woods and mud built just besides the priest's office. Later, Br. Friedrich OSB constructed crucial road from Ndengu to Litembo which connected Litembo to the major road from Songea to Mbamba Bay. The construction of this road proved to be very important as it helped to facilitate procurement of building materials, various equipment and drugs. Br. Method and Br. Crispin completed this road after the death of Br. Friedrich in 1932. [65]

Despite the changes, not all of the Matengo population was using the new system brought by missionaries. Some of the Matengo populations up to the late 1920s were still using their traditional ways of preventing and curing diseases. This was mostly because of those services being far away from their homes and some still did not accept the new ways of treatment brought by the missionaries. [66] In the case of vaccination services for instance, the missionaries reported to the colonial government that there was little cooperation from the indigenous on accepting vaccination in Southwestern Tanganyika. [67] Thus, due to such reports, the government forbade the traditional healers to provide their medical services near the areas where there were missionary health services and subsidized the mission medical works by giving them grants like staff, hospital and drug grants and lands so as the Benedictine missionaries could be able to establish more health centres in Matengo highlands. [68] On top of that, the missionaries were also allowed to charge the medical fees to the natives to develop their health activities. Therefore, Matengo population started to be charged for





the missionary's health services where they paid either in cash or in kind. [69] However, the Missionaries started to charge for their medical services due to the attitude of the Matengo themselves were they put their trust more on the treatment services which they had to pay or provide something in exchange than that of free. Moreover, the missionaries wanted to teach the Matengo to be more self-reliant and most importantly develop their health facilities. Even so, no patient was ever turned away because of inability to produce the fee. [70] In Kigonsera for instance, one of the elders argued,

"I came here at Kigonsera mission with my mother since 1952, from Utiri. My mother was very sick. She was suffering from yellow fever. I was 8 years old at the time. So, I had no money to treat my mother. The missionaries helped me by treating my mother but in return I stayed here for few weeks and did livestock work and helped in the kitchen.. So, even though the treatment was not free, people were not forced to have money first in order to be treated. People with severe conditions were treated even if they had no money." [71]

The Benedictine missionaries also managed to establish a newspaper called "Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho" in 1936. They published it every month using Swahili language and distributed it in schools and churches. On this newspaper, the missionaries also used to educate indigenous people on how to prevent themselves from various health problems and instructed them to go to the hospital whenever they faced any health problems. [72] In January 1946, for instance, Doctor A. Schuster used page four of the newspaper to write on how people can identify Hookworm disease (Safura) and prevent themselves against the disease. [73] The same also was done on other health problems like Malaria, Tuberculosis, and many others.

However, the newspaper brought little impacts to the Matengo on learning health education because the circulation of the paper was very slow and not everyone in Matengo highlands was able to read by 1930s. As a result, for those who attended to church and at the health centers, they were also given health education orally.Besides, since the Benedictines used medical care as a means of converting people to Christianity, for those who went to the clinicsasking for treatment also had Gospel preached to them. Since health instructions were also given in churches, the religious instructions were also given in the hospital. [74]

Figure 4.2.1 A Page on the Catholic Church Newspaper Providing Health Education in January 1946







Source: "Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho," Mwaka wa 11, Januaria 1946, Nr. 1 (123), p.4.

On the above page of the newspaper, Doctor A. Schuster was educating the community using Swahili language on the hookworm disease by explaining how hospitals could diagnose and treat hookworms as well as how to prevent the disease.

The Benedictine missionaries also managed to expand their activities in other parts of Matengo highlands where from 1920s up to 1960, more dispensaries were opened in Matengo highlands as shown on the table below.

Table 4.2.1: Hospitals, Dispensary and Health Centers Opened by The Benedictine Missionaries from 1930 to 1960

SN	NAME OF STATION	ESTABLISHED YEAR	REPUTATION
1	Lituhi	1930	Hospital
2	Nangombo	1932	Dispensary
3	Mango	1939	Dispensary
4	Lundu	1946	Dispensary
5	Mpapa	1953	Dispensary
6	Matiri	1954	Dispensary
7	Tingi	1960	Dispensary
8	Maguu	1960	Dispensary
9	Lundumato	1960	Dispensary

Source: Mwingira, op. cit., p. 21.

NB: Other places that the Benedictines expanded their health services like Lituhi, Nangombo, Lundu and Tingi are now located in Nyasa district. [75]

The increase of health services was followed also by an increase in the number of patients. In view of the fact that the religious instructions were also given in hospitals, the religion guidelines and doctrine frightened the Matengo to practice traditional healing system. Therefore, this helped the missionaries in treating more patients and converting more people into Christianity. Nevertheless, most of the people inMatengo highlands were converted into Christianity just to get necessities like soap, clothes, and other social services from the missionaries. Despite all these benefits, the people continued practicing both traditional healing system and attending to the church and Hospitals. In Litembo for example, the maternity patients were mostly blamed because of using traditional medicines from the hospital. When the patients were hospitalized, they often secretly received traditional medicine from their relatives who were nursing them or came to see them from home. Moreover, at Mpapa, although the hospital authority forbade it, most of the women who were giving birth in the hospital started to bathe their babies with traditional medicine just after the umbilical cord rupture as soon as they left the hospital. They believed that the traditional medicine helped their babies to stay healthy and protected them against diseases.

According to the natives' beliefs and increase in the number of patients, the Benedictine missionaries saw that there was a need to educate the traditional midwivesalso. Therefore, on early 1952, the Benedictine missionaries established a Nursing and Midwifery College at Peramiho and started training the native traditional midwives where others later worked in the mission health centres. Besides, in all the Benedictine health facilities like dispensaries and health centres, up to 1950, the higher medical positions

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



were usually taken by the Benedictines themselves; the Africans who were employed were normally assistants who acted as cleaners and midwifery assistants. It was from 1952 when the Matengo people started achieving higher positions in the health centers like nursing positions. [81] For example, in 1955, the report on the medical activities at Peramiho hospital, reported on the training of African nurses. The report explained that 9 girls joined the course in 1954 and the following year the number increase to 29 with 10 boys and 19 girls some of whom were the Matengo. [82] In 1960, the number increased were more than twenty Matengo people went to study nursing course at Peramiho Nursing and Midwifery College. Some of them were Sofia Ndimbo from Litembo, Osmund Ndunguru from Lituhi, Gonsalva Lupindu from Kigonsera, Engelbert Nyangali from Litembo and Priaka Chale also from Litembo. [83]

Therefore, up to 1960, the Catholic missionaries particularly the Benedictines succeeded on developing health services to the interior of the Matengo highlands. Until 1961 (the period of independence), Matengo Highlands had no any health services apart from those offered by the Catholic missionaries. However, despite the development of health services by the missionaries, the health services available during this period were not able to meet the needs of all the Matengo population. Thus, this made some of Matengo people especially those who lived far from the health centres to continuousing their traditional healing systems as their primary health care. [85]

CONCLUSION

The main objective of this study was to examine the role of Catholic missionaries in development of health services in Matengo highlands. The Catholic missionaries introduced health facilities among the indigenous Africans in Matengo highlands southwestern Tanzania inorder to fulfil their desires. There were a series of activities introduced by the catholic missionaries, but the introduction of health was first to be taken. This was done so in order to entice and bring on board the local people so that their objective could be achieved. The missionaries believed that through care of the sick, the Matengo people would see the goodwill of the missionaries to them and accept Christianity. Therefore, the missionaries' efforts of developing health services in Matengo highlands led to most of the Matengo population saw the goodwill of the missionaries to them and converted into Christianity.

The study reveals that the arrival of Catholic missionaries in Matengo highlands led to the development of health services in Matengo highlands. With the support of colonial government, the Catholic missionaries managed to establish and develop their health facilities on different areas in Matengo highlands. The Catholic missionaries in Matengo highlands provided health services especially in rural areas where up to the end of colonial period, the Matengo society had no hospitals or dispensaries apart from those established by the missionaries. The health services provided by Catholic missionaries consisted of preventive services like health education, training of midwives and vaccination and curative services like surgical and nonsurgical treatments as well as nursing care activities. However, missionaries' hard work of developing health services in Matengo highlands was both aimed for improving the Matengo's health and drawing the Matengo under the influence of Christianity. However, some of the Matengo converted to Christianity just to get necessities like soap, clothes, and other social services from the missionaries. They were practicing both traditional healing system and attending to the church and hospitals. Moreover, despite the missionaries workingso hard in provision of health services in Matengo highlands, the health services provided by Catholic missionaries were not able to meet the needs of all the Matengo population. Thus, this led to some of the Matengo to continue practicing their traditional healing systems as their primary health care.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Archival Sources: Tanzania National Archive (TNA)

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



- 1. TNA, Acc. 155, File No. 967; Songea District Annual Reports: 1952.
- 2. TNA, Acc. 155, Songea District Book A: General Notes.
- 3. TNA, Acc. 155, File No. 30/7/1: Songea District Book.
- 4. TNA, Acc. 155: Songea District Book D.
- 5. TNA, Acc. 155: File No. 64/7: Annual Report Songea District.
- 6. TNA, Acc. 155, File No. 23/5: Missions- Benedictine Missions.
- 7. TNA, Acc. 155, File No. 91/V: Land- Roman Catholic Benedictines, Right of Occupation 1942-1953.
- 8. TNA, Acc. 155, File No. 91: Land- Benedictine Mission Lands- Roman Catholics 1931-
- 9. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 178/17: SWISS Benedictine Fathers (R.C) Peramiho.
- 10. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 178/3: Grant to Missions 1927- 1939.
- 11. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 692: Missionary Medical Committee 1948-1950.
- 12. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283: Medical Training Grants- In Aid to Missions.
- 13. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283/9: Grants in Aids to Missions 1951.
- 14. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283/10: Grant in Aid- To Missions 1952-Staff Grants Training Grants.
- 15. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283/14: Grant to Mission hospitals Functioning as District Hospital.
- 16. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1413/4, Vol. I& II: Colonial Development Corporation Medical Policy.
- 17. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. HE.1398/8: Rural Health Centers.
- 18. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. HEL.20/5: Vaccine 1960.
- 19. TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 138/1: Colonial Medical Service List 1935-1943

Tanzania Notes and Records (TNR)

- 1. Hatchell, G. W., "An Early Sleeping Sickness Settlement," in Tanganyika Notes and Records, No. 27,June 1949.
- 2. Hellberg, Carl J., "The German Evangelical Mission and The North Western Boundaries of Tanganyika," Tanganyika Notes and Records: The Journal of the Tanganyika Society, No. 58 and 59, March and September 1962.
- 3. Swatman, D., "Missionary Education and the Modernisation of Tanzania," Tanzania Notes and Records: The Journal of the Tanzania Society, No. 88 and 89, 1982.

Newspapers

- 1. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 6, Januari/Februari 1941, Nr.1/2.
- 2. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 6, Juni 1941, Nr.6.
- 3. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 7, Januari & Julai 1942, Nr.1& 7.
- 4. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 11, Januari- Desemba 1946, Nr.1-12.
- 5. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 12, Januari- October 1947, Nr.1-10.
- 6. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 18, Aprili- November 1953, Nr. 4-11.
- 7. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa19, Novemba- 1954, Nr.11.
- 8. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 20, Machi 1955, Nr.3.
- 9. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 20, Agosti/Septemba 1955, Nr. 8/9.
- 10. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 20, Octoba-December 1955, Nr.10-12.
- 11. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 21, Agosti & October 1956, Nr.8 &10.
- 12. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 22, Februari 1957, Nr.2.
- 13. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 23, Januari- Februari 1958, Nr.1-2.
- 14. Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 26, Aprili- Mei 1961, Nr. 4-5.

Oral Interviews

1. Alex Nombo (80) Mbinga Medicine Man, Interviewed on 15/09/2021 at Mbinga.

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



- 2. Sailis Joanes Kiwili(82) Kigonsela elder, interviewed on 25/09/2021 at Kigonsela.
- 3. Matanila Antony Kapinga (94) Mbinga elder, Interviewed on 15/09/2021 at Mbinga.
- 4. Andreas Mateso Ndimbo (90) Mbinga elder, Interviewed on 30/09/2021 at Mbinga, 30th September 2021.
- 5. Imelda S Mapunga (78) Retired Midwife at Litembo Hospital, Interviewed on 29/09/2021 at Litembo.
- 6. Gelord Komba (77) Kigonsera elder, Interviewed on 25/09/2021 at Kigonsera.
- 7. Konstasia Kisavery Kiwili (66), Ward Attendant at Kigonsera Health Center, Interviewed on 21/09/2021 at Kigonsera.
- 8. Melesiana Komba (84), Mbinda elder, Interviewed on 05/10/2021 at Mbinga.
- 9. Meresiana Kumburu (75), Traditional Midwife, Interviewed on 19/09/2021 at Mpapa.
- 10. Bena Komba, Parish Priest Diocese of Mbinga, interviewed on 08/10/2021 at Mbinga.
- 11. Joachim Ripanga, interviewed on 19/09/2021 at Mpapa.
- 12. Sadaka Komba, Incharge at Kigonsera Health Center, Interviewed on 27/09/2021 at Kigonsela.

Thesis and Dissertations

- 1. Bura, Paulo Tlatlaa., "Development Cooperation Between Government and Religious Institutions: The Case of Mbulu Catholic Diocese and the government of Tanzania in Health Services Provision," A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Arts (Development Management) of the University of Dar es Salaam, September, 2021.
- 2. Fiedler Klaus., "Missionary Cultural Conservation: Attempts to Reach an Integration Between African Culture and Christianity in German Protestant Missionary Work in Tanzania 1900- 1940," A Thesis Submitted for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the University of Dar es Salaam, 1977.
- 3. Kapinga, Mandiluli Osmund., "Capitalism and the Disintegration of Pre capitalist Social Formation: The Case of Cash Production in the Matengo Highlands, 1885-1960", A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfilment for the Degree of Master of Arts (History) in the University of Dar es Salaam, June, 1993.
- 4. Kapinga, Mandiluli Osmund., "The Role of Religion in Development: The Case of Christianity in the Matengo Highlands From 1890 to 1968", A Thesis Submitted for Award of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in History in the University of Dodoma, October, 2014.
- 5. Majoya Benjamin Anyingisye., "The Missionary Factor in Social-Economic and Cultural Transformation: A Case Study of Rungwe District 1890- 1950," A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirement for the Degree of Master of Arts (History) in the University of Dar es Salaam, August, 1995.

Papers, Journals and Articles

- 1. Alwenda, Dietrrich., "A Brief History of the Catholic Church in Tanzania and the Diocese of Njombe," in *a Paper presented at Roma*, 2015.
- 2. Baru, Rama, "Missionaries in Medical Care," *Economic and Political Weekly*, 34, No.9, Feb. 27-Mar.5, 1999.
- 3. Basehart, Harry W., "Cultivation Intensity, Settlement Patterns, and Homestead Forms Among the Matengo of Tanzania", *Ethnology*, 12, No. 1, 1993.
- 4. Basehart, Harry W., "Traditional History and Political Change among the Matengo of Tanzania", *Journal of the International African Institute Volume XL11*, April 1972.
- 5. Beck, Ann., "Medicine and Society in Tanganyika, 1890- 1930; A Historical Inquiry," *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society*, Vol. 67, No. 3, 1977.
- 6. Bruchhausen, Walter., "Practicing Hygiene and Fighting the Native Diseases: Public and Child Health in German East Africa and Tanganyika Territory, 1990- 1960," *Acta Hisp.Med.Sci. Hist. Illus.* Vol. 23, 2003.

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



- 7. Good, Charles M., "Pioneer Medical Missions in Colonial Africa," *Social Science and Medicine*, 32, No. 1, 1991.
- 8. Jennings, Michael, "Cooperation and Competition: Missions, the colonial state and constructing a health system in colonial Tanganyika" in *Beyond the state*, edited by Anna greenwood, 153-173. Manchester University Press, 2016.
- 9. Jennings, Michael., "Healing of Bodies, Salvation of Souls: Missionary Medicine in Colonial Tanganyika 1870s- 1939," *Journal of Religion in Africa*, 38, Fasc.1, 2008.
- 10. Kaiza, Jason C., & Kapinga, Osmund, O., "Curative and Preventive Roles of Catholic Missionaries in Kihanja and Ihangiro Bukoba District from 1904-1961," *Journal of Humanities and Education Development (JHED)* 2, Sep-Oct 2020.
- 11. Kapinga, Mandiluli O., "The History of Matengo Highlands", *In Tanzania Zamani, A Journal of Historical Research and Writing*, Volume V111 No, 1, 2016.
- 12. Kapinga, Osmund Mandiluli., "Education under Colonial Rule: A History of Matengo Highlands Education under the Benedictine Mission Schools 1899 to 1961," *International Journal of Latest Research in Humanities and Social Science (IJLRHSS) Vol. 03, No.08*,
- 13. Kapinga, Osmund Mandiluli., "The Matengo Highlands and the German Memories; the Cross Preceded the Flag," *London Journal of Research in Humanities and Social Sciences* 21, No. 2, 2021.
- 14. Mhando, David Gondwe., "Dynamics of Indigenous Organizations: The Sengu Gathering of the Matengo People of Mbinga District, Tanzania", *International Journal of Education and Research*, 2 No12 December 2014.
- 15. Sundberg, Carl, "Revealed Medicine as an Expression of an African Christian Lived Spirituality" in *Faith in African lived Christianity: Bridging Anthropological and Theological Perspectives*, eds. Karen Luterbach & Mik Vä hä kangas, Brill.
- 16. Vilhanova-Viera, Pawlikova., "Christian Missions in Africa and their Role in the Transformation of African Societies", *in Asian and African Studies*, 16, 2007.
- 17. Wright, Timothy., "The Benedictines Life: Decline, Growth and Innovation," *International Journal for the Study of the Christian Church*, 7, No. 3, 2007.

Books

- 1. African Medical and Research Foundation, *The Health Services of Tanganyika: A Report to The Government*, London: Pitman Medical Publishing Company Limited, 1964.
- 2. Beck, Ann., "Medicine and Society in Tanganyika, 1890- 1930; A Historical Inquiry," *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society*, Vol. 67, No. 3, 1977.
- 3. Beck, Anna., *Medicine, Tradition and Development in Kenya and Tanzania, 1920- 1970*, U.S.A: Crossroads Press, 1981.
- 4. Berman, Edward H., *African Reactions to Missionary Education*, New York: Teachers College Press, 1975.
- 5. Chepkwony, Adam K. arap., (ed), *Religion and Health in Africa: Reflections for Theology in the 21st Century*, Nairobi, Kenya: Paulines Publications Africa, 2006.
- 6. Crawford, E May (Grimes)., By the Equator's snowy peak, A Record of Medical Missionary Work and Travel in British East Africa, London: Church Missionary Society, 1913.
- 7. Dengel, Anna., Mission for Samaritans, (Milwaukee: Bruce Publishing Company, 1945),
- 8. Department of Health Diocese of Mbinga, *Catholic Diocese of Mbinga: Strategic Plan of the Health Department, January 2015- December 2017*, Peramiho: Pramiho Printing Press.
- 9. Doerr, Lambert O.S. B., *Peramiho 1898-1998 In the Service of the Missionary Church Volume 1-3*, Ndanda-Peramiho: Benedictine Publication, 1998.

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



- 10. Feierman Steven and Janzen John M., *The Social Bias of Health & Healing in Africa*, Berkeley and Los Angeles, California: University of California Press, 1992.
- 11. Gish, Oscar. Planning the Health Sector: The Tanzanian Experience, London: Croom Helm Ltd, 1975.
- 12. Iliffe, John, A Modern History of Tanganyika, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press,
- 13. James, B. Wolf., Missionary to Tanganyika 1877-1888 Hore, Edward Coode, London: F. Cass, 1971.
- 14. Jan Slikkerveer, Leendert. Plural Medical system in the Horn of Africa: The Legacy of 'Sheikn' Hippocrates, London and New York: Kegan Paul International Limited, 1990.
- 15. Kamati ya Historian na Habari Jimbo Kuu la Songea., *Historia ya Uinjilishaji Peramiho: Jubilei ya Miaka 100*, Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, 1998.
- 16. Kamati ya Historian na Habari Uaskofuni Mbinga., *Ustawi wa Enjili Jimbo la Mbinga Kuelekea Mwaka 2000*, Peramiho: Peremiho Printing Press, 1997.
- 17. Kamati ya Historia ya Jubilei ya Miaka 100 ya Parokia Lituhi., *Jubilei ya Miaka 100 ya Ukristo katika Parokia ya Lituhi 1912- 2012*, Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, September 2012.
- 18. Kamati ya Mawasiliano. *Jimbo la Mbinga na Askofu Mstaafu Emmanuel Am Mapunda Jubilei Pacha*, Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, 2012.
- 19. Kaniki, Martin., Tanzania under Colonial Rule, London: Longman, 1980.
- 20. Kecskési, Maria. *The Matengo in Southern Tanzania: History, Traditions, Development*, Translated by Ruth Schubert, München: Maria Kecskési, 2018.
- 21. Kenyatta, Alex. *Imani ya Wamatendo juu ya Uchawi, Kifo, Kindorobi na Uganga wa Kiemyeji*, Songea: Peramiho Printing Press, October 2004.
- 22. Kenyatta, Alex. *Malezi na Sala Katika Kabila la Kimatengo Kabla ya Kuingia kwa Wamisionari Wabenedictini*, Ndanda: Benedictine Publications, 1999.
- 23. Lawi Yusufu & Mapunda Batram (eds)., *History of Diseases and Healing in Africa: Proceedings of a workshop Held at the University of Dar es Salaam* 20th December 2003, Dar es Salaam: GeGGA-NUFU Publications, Vol. 7, December 2004.
- 24. Mahunnah, Rogasian L., Usio, Febronia C., & Kayombo, Edmund J., *Documentary of Traditional Medicine in Tanzania: A Traditional Medicine Resource Book*, Dar es Salaam: DUP, 2012.
- 25. Mwingira, Joseph A., *Miaka 100 ya Uinjilishaji Parokia ya Litembo Jimbo la Mbinga 1914-2014*, Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, 2014.
- 26. Napachihi, Sebastian W. The Relationship between the German Missionaries of the Congregation of St Benedict from St. Ottilien and the German Colonial Authorities in Tanzania 1887 1907, Tanzania: Benedictine Publications Ndanda-Peramiho, 1998.
- 27. Ndunguru, Egino. Historia, Mila na Desturi za Wamatengo, Dar es Salaam: E.A.L.B, 1972.
- 28. Nkesela, Amon J. & Nhonoli, Aloysius M., *The Development of Health Services and Society in Mainland Tanzania: A Historical Overview-Tumetoka Mbali*, Dar es Salaam: East African Literature Bureau, 1976.
- 29. Oliver, Roland. The Missionary Factor in East Africa, London: Green and Company Longmans, 1952.
- 30. Rodney, Walter., How Europe Underdeveloped Africa (London: L'ouverture. Ryan, 1972
- 31. Ronzani, Rinaldo. *Christian Healing: The Anointing of the Sick*, Nairobi- Kenya: Pauline Publications Africa, 2007.
- 32. Rotberg, Robert I., *Missionary to Tanganyika 1877- 1888: The Writings of Edward Coode Hore, Master Mariner*, London: Frank Cass and Company Limited, 1971.
- 33. Rupper, Gerold OSB, *Pugu Hadi Peramiho*, Peramiho: Benedictine Publications-Ndanda Peramiho, 1988.
- 34. Sanneh, Lamin. Translating the Message: The Missionary Impact on Culture, Maryknoll, New York: Orbis Books, 1989.
- 35. Spear Thomas & Kimambo Isaria N., eds., *East African Expressions of Christianity*, Dar es Salaam: Mkuki na Nyota, 1999.
- 36. The Information (Press) Team of Songea Archdiocese., *Songea Archdiocese: Papal Visit, September* 3, 1990, Documentation, Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, 1990.

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



- 37. The Papal Visit Communications Committer Secretariat, *Activities of the Church in Tanzania 1990*, Dar es Salaam- Tanzania: TEC, 1990.
- 38. Van Etten, G. M., Rural Health Development in Tanzania: A Case Study of Medical Sociology in a Developing Country, (Assen/ Amsterdam- Netherland: Van Gorcum, 1976.

Internet

1. http://www.maps-for-free.com

Foot Note

- [1] Lambert Doerr O.S. B., *Peramiho 1898-1998 In the Service of the Missionary Church Volume I-II1*, ed., (Ndanda-Peramiho: Benedictine Publication, 1998).
- [2] Mandiluli Osmund Kapinga., "The Role of Religion in Development: The Case of Christianity in the Matengo Highlands From 1890 to 1968", (A Thesis Submitted for Award of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in History from the University of Dodoma, October, 2014); Osmund Mandiluli Kapinga., "The Matengo Highlands and the German Memories; the Cross Preceded the Flag," *London Journal of Research in Humanities and Social Sciences* Vol. 21, No. 2, (2021); Osmund Mandiluli Kapinga, "Education under Colonial Rule: A History of Matengo Highlands Education under the Benedictine Mission Schools 1899 to 1961," *International Journal of Latest Research in Humanities and Social Science (IJLRHSS) Vol. 03*, No.08, (2020).
- [3] Egino Ndunguru., *Historia, Mila na Desturi za Wamatengo*, (Dar es Salaam: East African Literature Bureau, 1972), p.1; Maria Kecskesi., op. cit., p.17; Deogratias F. Rutatora & Stephen J. Nindi, "Endogenous Development Moral Economy: A Case of the Matengo Society in Mbinga District, Ruvuma region, Tanzania," in *Contemporary on African Moral Economy*, eds. I. N. Kimambo et al (dare s salaam-Tanzania: Dar es salaam University Press, 2008), p. 180.
- [4] Maria Kecskesi., *The Matengo in Southern Tanzania: History, Traditions, Development*, trans. Ruth Schubert, (München: Maria Kecskési, 2018), p. 17.
- [5] Ibid., p. 21.
- [6] Joseph A, Mwingira. *Miaka 100 ya Uinjilishaji Parokia ya Litembo Jimbo la Mbinga 1914-2014*, (Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, 2014), p.2.
- [7] Ibid; Kecskési, op. cit., p.21.
- [8] Kapinga., "The Matengo Highlands and the German Memories;...," p.34.
- [9] Ibid.
- [10] Ibid., p.9; Lambert Doerr O.S. B., *Peramiho 1898-1998 In the Service of the Missionary Church Volume I*, ed., (Ndanda-Peramiho: Benedictine Publication, 1998). Pp. 1-2.
- [11] Kapinga, op. cit., p. 34.
- [12] John Iliffe, A Modern History of Tanganyika, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1979), p.117.
- [13] Doerr O. S. B, op. cit., pp. 30-32
- [14] Department of Health Diocese of Mbinga, "Strategic Plan of the Health Department", (January 2015-

ISSN No. 2454-6186 | DOI: 10.47772/IJRISS | Volume VII Issue I January 2023



December, 2017)

- [15] Doerr O.S. B., *Peramiho 1898-1998 In the Service of the Missionary Church Vol. 1-III*; Kapinga, "Education under Colonial Rule:..."; Kapinga, "The Role of Religion in Development."; Kapinga., "The Matengo Highlands and the German Memories;...,"; Harry W. Basehart., "Traditional History and Political Change among the Matengo of Tanzania", *Journal of the International African Institute* Volume XL11, No.2, (April, 1972); Rutatora & Nindi., op. cit.
- [16] Anna Dengel., *Mission for Samaritans*, (Milwaukee: Bruce Publishing Company, 1945), p. 2; Rinaldo Ronzani., *Christian Healing: The Anointing of the sick*, (Nairobi: Paulines Publications Africa, 2007), p. 144
- [17] Dengel., op. cit., p.1-3
- [18] Walter Rodney, How Europe Underdeveloped Africa (London: L' ouverture. Ryan, 1972), p. 252
- [19] Sebastian W. Napachihi, *The Relationship Between the German Missionaries of the Congregation of St. Benedictine from Ottilien and The German Colonial Authorities in Tanzania 1887- 1907*, (Tanzania: Benedictine Publications Ndanda- Peramiho, 1998), pp. 83-92; Ann Beck., "Medicine and Society in Tanganyika, 1890- 1930; A Historical Inquiry," Transactions of the American Philosophical Society, Vol. 67, No. 3, (1977): p. 6 & 10
- [20] Walter Bruchhausen., "Practicing Hygiene and Fighting the Native Diseases: Public and Child Health in German East Africa and Tanganyika Territory, 1990- 1960," *DYNAMIS. Acta Hisp. Med. Sci. Hist. Illus.* Vol. 23, (2003), p. 90.
- [21] Napachihi, op. cit., p. 183; Kapinga, The Matengo Highlands and The German Memories, pp.30-34.
- [22] Kapinga, op. cit., pp. 30-34.
- [23] Ibid; Napachihi, op. cit., pp. 43-45.
- [24] Leendert Jan Slikkerveer., Plural Medical system in the Horn of Africa: The Legacy of 'Sheikn' Hippocrates, p. 22.
- [25] Peramiho., *Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho*, Registered at G. P. O as a Newspaper, Mwaka wa 20 Agosti- Septemba 1955, Nr. 8/9 (218/9), pp.61- 62; Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 14- 19; The Information (Press) Team of Songea Archdiocese, *Songea Archdiocese: Papal Visit, September 3, 1990, Documentation*, (Peramiho:Peramiho Printing Press, 1990), p. 7;
- [26] Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 30-31.
- [27] Kamati ya Historia na Habari Uaskofuni Mbinga, op. cit., pp. 17- 19.
- [28] Interview with Sailis Johannes Kiwili, held at Kigonsera, 25th September 2021; Interview with Gelord Komba and Maria Nchimbi, op. cit.
- [29] Ibid; Kamati ya Historia na Habari Uaskofuni Mbinga, op. cit., pp. 17-19.
- [30] Ibid; Kamati ya Historia ya Jubilei ya Miaka 100 ya Parokia Lituhi., *Jubilei ya Miaka 100 ya Ukristo katika Parokia ya Lituhi 1912- 2012*, (Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, September 2012), p. 8.



- [31] Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 15-16.
- [32] Maria Kecskesi., *The Matengo in Southern Tanzania: History, Traditions, Development*, trans. Ruth Schubert, (München: Maria Kecskési, 2018), p. 227.
- [33] Kapinga, op. cit., p. 33-36.; Kecskési, op. cit., pp. 30-31; Napachihi, op. cit., pp. 156-157, 171-172.
- [34] M. H. Y. Kaniki., *Tanzania Under Colonial Rule*, (London: Longman, 1980), pp.308-9; Napachihi, op. cit., pp. 83-92.
- [35] Napachihi, op. cit., pp. 83-92.
- [36] Ibid.
- [37] Katoliki., *Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho*, Registered at G. P. O as a Newspaper, Mwaka wa 20 Agosti- Septemba 1955, Nr. 8/9 (218/9), p. 62; Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 30-31.
- [38] Ibid.
- [39] Kamati ya Mawasiliano, *Jimbo la Mbinga na Askofu Mstaafu Emmanuel Am Mapunda Jubilei Pacha*, (Peramiho: Peramiho Printing Press, 2012), p.52.
- [40] Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 30-32.
- [41] Mwingira., op. cit., p.2.
- [42] Interview with Imelda S. Mapunda (78), held at Litembo, on 29th September 2021; Mwingira, op. cit., p. 2.
- [43] Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 30-32, p.2.
- [44] Ibid.
- [45] Ibid.
- [46] Kecskési, op. cit., pp. 30-31, 227-230; Mwingira, op. cit., pp. 16-17; Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., pp. 31-34.
- [47] Mwingira, op. cit., p. 17.
- [48] Ibid.
- [49] Ibid.
- [50] Rogasian L. A. Mahunnah., Febronia C. Usio & Edmund J. Kayombo., *Documentary of Traditional Medicine in Tanzania: A Traditional Medicine Resource Book*, (Dar es Salaam: Dar es Salaam University Press, 2021), p. 6.
- [51] Mwingira, op. cit., p. 21.
- [52] Ibid., p. 42.



- [53] Interview with Imelda S. Mapunda, op. cit.
- [54] Ibid.
- [55] Kapinga., "Education under Colonial Rule:..." pp. 33-38.
- [56] Doerr O.S. B., op. cit., p. 30; TNA, Acc. 155, File No. 23/5: Missions-Benedictine Mission.
- [57] Kecskési, op. cit., p. 234.
- [58] The Information Team of Songea Archdiocese, op. cit., p.22.
- [59] TNA, Acc No. 155, File No. 30/7/1: Songea District Book D: History of the British Administration of Songea District; Mwingira, op. cit., p. 23; Kecskési, op. cit., p. 230.
- [60] The Information Team of Songea Archdiocese, op. cit., pp. 22-23.
- [61] Kapinga,, "The Role of Religion in Development," pp. 204-23.
- [62] Kaniki, op. cit., pp. 314- 320
- [63] Kamati ya Historian a Habari Uaskofuni Mbinga, op. cit., p. 20.
- [64] Annual Report about Litembo Diocesan Hospital P. O. Box 94, Peramiho, (2010), p.5; Mwingira, op. cit., pp. 42-43.
- [65] Ibid.
- [66] TNA, Acc No, 155, File No. 30/7/1: Songea District Book D: Chief's Baraza held at Muyangayanga on 12th November, 1931; Interview with Andreas Mateso Ndimbo, held at Mbinga, on 30th September 2021..
- [67] TNA, Acc No. 155, File No. 64/7: Annual Report for Songea District 1936.
- [68] TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283/9: Grants in Aid to Mission 1951; TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283: Medical Training Grants- In Aid to Mission; TNA, Acc No. 155, File No. 91/V: Land- Roman Catholic Benedictines: Right of Occupation 1942- 1953; TNA, Acc No. 155, File No. 91: Land- Benedictine Mission Lands: Roman Catholics, 1931- 1933; TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 1283/10: Grants in Aid- To Mission 1952- Staff Grants Training Grants
- [69] TNA, Acc No. 450, File No. 692: Missionary Medical Committee 1948- 1950: Memorandum Submitted on 29/3/1938 by Hon. Secretary, Missionary Committee.
- [70] Ibid
- [71] Interview with Gelord Komba, held at Kigonsera, on 25th September 2021.
- [72] "Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho," Mwaka wa 11, Aprili 1946, Nr. 4 (116), p. 30.
- [73] "Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho," Mwaka wa 11, Januaria 1946, Nr. 1 (123), p.4.
- [74] Napachihi, op. cit., p. 91.





- [75] Mwingira, op. cit., p. 21.
- [76] Ibid.
- [77] Ibid;Interview with Fr. Bena Komba, held at Mbinga on 8th October 2021.
- [78] Interview with Imelda S. Mapunda, op. cit.
- [79] Interview with Meresiana Kumburu held at Mpapa on 19th September 2021.
- [80]TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 692: Missionary Medical Committee 1948-1950.
- [81] Ibid.
- [82] TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 178/17: SWISS Benedictine Fathers (RC) Peramiho, 1954- 1956: Annual Report on the Mission Hospital Peramiho, 1955.
- [83] TNA, Acc. 450, File No. 178/17: SWISS Benedictine Fathers: Nominal Roll of the Grant earning Medical and Nursing Staff of the Benedictine Missions in Songea and Njombe District, 1st January- 30th June 1960.
- [84] Kapinga, op. cit., p. vi.
- [85] Interview with Meresiana Kumburu, op. cit;Katoliki: Gazeti Katoliki la Jimbo la Peramiho, Mwaka wa 26, Mei 1961, Nb. 5 (287), p. 35